MINUTES OF A MEETING OF LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT 7.30PM ON MONDAY 16th SEPTEMBER 2013 IN THE VILLAGE HALL. 

	PRESENT:
	Councillors:
	P Acca 
	R Eastley (Chairman)

	
	
	J Bailey
	R. Longhurst

	
	
	Mrs D Beatty
	Mrs K Rogers

	
	
	C Carter Vice chairman, in the Chair
	Mrs T Scott

	
	
	Mrs J Clark
	


Apologies: Cllr D Atkins

Also Present:   Capt. Simon Broomfield, District Councillor Ingham and 11 members of the public. 
	131
	Chairmanship

Cllr Eastley was present at the meeting but asked the Vice Chairman to take the chair for the meeting.  This was accepted.



	132
	CTC-RM Village Exercise

Capt. Broomfield informed the meeting that the exercise was planned to take place from 28th September to 1st October 2013 and would follow a similar pattern to previous exercises.  There had been publicity in the Lympstone Herald and discussions with some Groups in the Parish.

Information signs would be placed on the Exe Estuary Trail and the main entrances to the Village.  No objection has been forthcoming.

RESOLVED that the proposals for a Village Exercise be fully supported.


	
	PUBLIC SESION

There were no comments from the Public at this stage of the meeting.



	133
	Declarations of Interest

Cllr Mrs Scott declared a personal interest in Plan no 13/1926/27.



	134
	Minutes 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meetings held on 2nd and 9th September 2013 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.



	135
	Casual Vacancies

The remaining casual vacancy has been advertised.
One person was interested but was not able to attend the meeting due to a family tragedy.

RESOLVED: that the matter be deferred to the next meeting.



	136
	Planning Applications 

13/1985/FUL Construction of two storey extension and provision of Juliet balcony to existing north west elevation. The Hollow Pitt Farm, Exmouth Road – SUPPORT

13/1962 LBC demolition of coal bunker at Jonquil Cottage, The Strand.  In view of the timing, Cllr Longhurst had informed EDDC that the Council had no objections to this application.  This was supported.
13/1926/FUL & 1927 LBC, Demolition of outbuilding and part boundary wall, and construction of dwelling including formation of new vehicular access and provision of parking area. Oak Cottage, Church Road.  The Council heard from Mr Cole of Briar Cottage regarding planning history of this site.  He also reported difficulty in accessing the plans associated with this development.  He asked the Council to object to the application on the following grounds:

1 The proposed building is out of line with the building line for this area.

2This application could set an unfortunate precedent for other properties in the immediate vicinity which would be detrimental to the character of the area.

3 There is reference to a family member working from the proposed property but no application for this use, the details of which are therefore unknown.

4 The development would create a hazardous traffic situation despite the comments of DCC.

Cllr Longhurst reminded the Council that Oak Cottage was a Grade II Listed Building, in a Conservation Area.  The scale and mass of the proposed building was greater than that of the existing outbuildings and the proposal would affect the setting of the Listed Building.  The proposal provides for two parking spaces but one of the existing spaces would be lost.  Eight trees were noted on site but seven would lost by the development including a large Oak tree which appeared to be 
healthy.
OBJECT on the following grounds: out of keeping with the area including the building line, materials and design, highways, out of keeping with the Local Plan, the draft Neighbourhood Plan and the Village Design Statement.

Cllr Mrs Scott took no part in the discussion and did not vote.



	137
	Planning Decisions

13/1135/CPE Certificate of Lawfulness re use as a dwelling at Loxhill, Courtlands Lane. APPROVED

13/1234/FUL Demolition of garage and rear veranda and construction of home office and rear extension. Timber cladding to existing side extension and construction of decking. 2 Park View, Wotton Lane. APPROVED.



	138
	Other planning matters

Possible development at Courtlands Lane /A376

The Council had received a pre-application consultation on a possible development on land at the junction of Courtlands Lane and the A376.  The application had now been submitted and would be on the agenda for the next meeting.

Cllr Longhurst reminded the Council that he had taken a lead role in responding to the community's wish to oppose the previous application and asked the Council whether in view of this he would be construed as having a prior interest in this application and as such he should not take any part in consideration of the application.

The clerk advised that Cllr Longhurst had acted in accordance with his role as Planning Champion and was responding to the clearly and strongly expressed views of a very large proportion of the community.  As such he should not be construed as having an interest in this matter.

RESOLVED: that it be recognised that Cllr Longhurst has no interest in any application for development of land in the Courtlands area and that he be requested and authorised to lead the Parish Council and the community, through the process of responding to this proposal.

Cllr Bailey declared an interest in this matter and did not take part in any discussion.

Cllr Longhurst had circulated an outline statement and suggested that the developer should be invited to the Council meeting to explain their proposals in more detail.

RESOLVED: 1 that SLP be invited to the next Council meeting to explain this proposal.

2 that Cllr Longhurst be authorised to take steps to raise public awareness of this application.

EDDC Local Plan follow up consultation

The Local Plan Inspector had asked EDDC to carry out a second consultation on the main changes to the draft Local Plan.  Cllr Longhurst had directed Members to points of concern that directly affected the Parish.

Discussion focussed on the late inclusion in the draft Plan of a proposal for a new primary School on the Goodmore’s Farm site.  This had been included in a DCC Strategy Plan and so had to be included in the Local Plan. The precise site had not yet been defined.

RESOLVED: 1 that Cllrs Longhurst and Mrs Clark be authorised to prepare and submit the Parish Council’s response to the latest consultation, this being circulated to other Councillors for comment beforehand.

2that the response be based on the previous comments to the draft local plan including and emphasising that only houses should be built on the Lympstone part of the Goodmore’s farm site.

3that support be given for the statement regarding the role of Neighbourhood Plans in the Local plan context.
 

	139
	Neighbourhood Plan update.

There was to be an exhibition of the version of the Plan that had been approved by the Parish Council at the Village Hall on 20th & 21st September 2013.  
A letter had been received from the PCC asking the Parish Council to address the need of extra parking for church events in the Neighbourhood Plan.  As the letter had been received well after the closure of the Public Consultation phase, it could not be included in the revised Plan.  The PCC would be advised of this and of the current ideas for The Nurseries site.

Cllr Bailey expressed concern that the views of a Village organisation were being ignored.  It was pointed out that Cllr Bailey was a Member of the PCC and had been asked to seek their comments as part of the consultation phase.

At the last meeting, three Councillors had voted against the Neighbourhood Plan.  Cllr Longhurst had asked them to give reasons for this for future guidance.  He awaited responses.



	140
	Grants

The Council received details of applications for financial assistance including recurring contributions to the CAB, Ring and Ride Service and Gulliford Joint Committee.
Cllr Carter declared and interest in the CAB and took no part in the discussion and did not vote.

Cllr Bailey declared an interest as a member of the PCC and the Ring and Ride scheme.

The other applications were from

LYPS – purchase of a Pinball Machine

PCC repairs to the Church clock

VHMC – Cycle racks and outdoor tables

A late application had been received from the Lympstone Players for repair and cleaning of the stage curtains at the Village Hall.
The meeting was reminded that Cllr Hughes had a community fund and wished to be part of the grant making process.

RESOLVED: that the recurring grants be paid.

2 that the remaining applications be deferred for consideration by Cllr Hughes.



	141
	Sustainable Communities Act
The report of the Clerk was received reminding the Council that EDDC was taking part in the Sustainable Communities Act and was asking Parish Councils to submit proposals.

The Sustainable Communities Act aimed to divert power and funding from central government and passes it to councils and local people, giving them a new opportunity to improve their local communities.

The report suggested that the Council could consider whether it wishes to submit a proposal to change the process for traffic and other regulatory orders so that any Order which is only of local significance should not need to be advertised in the London Gazette.  It was considered that this requirement was now well out of date and imposed an unnecessary cost on local action.
Cllr Hughes had fully supported this proposal.

RESOLVED: that the proposal be supported and submitted to EDDC.



	142
	The East Devon AONB Draft Management Strategy 2014-19 

This was now out for consultation. 
RESOLVED: that no comment be made.



	143
	Street naming

EDDC had received a request to register a name for 13 new properties to be built at Jackson Meadow. This development will require one new road name. The suggestion they have received from the developer is Summer Meadow.  Royal Mail had no objections to Summer Meadow as there is nothing similar already in Lympstone or Exmouth.

The Parish Council is asked to consider this or suggest an alternative.
RESOLVED That The Chairman of the Jackson Meadow residents Association be invited to suggest a name and that this be offered to EDDC.



	144
	Village entrance signs

A revised quote for 6 new signs has been received from SWH in the sum of £1,576.27 + VAT. The logo can be included.  
RESOLVED: that the revised quote be accepted.



	145
	Post Office Community Enterprise Fund

Post Office branches in England (excluding Crown branches) can now apply to receive up to £10,000 to support a new scheme or service for their local community. These could include:

Classes in key skills such as reading, languages or the Internet

Mentoring and advice service for local small businesses, or display space for local producers

Partnership with a local charity to provide a meeting space, notice board and other forms of support

A hub or meeting space for community groups involved in local issues, such as neighbourhood planning

The Postmaster has asked if the Parish Council have any suggestions for such a scheme.
RESOLVED: that it be suggested to the Postmaster that a scheme to replace all of the noticeboards under the railway bridge and to include a notice board for local business could be put forward.



	146
	Business items 

Affordable Housing
nothing to report

Amenities Cllr Acca reported that the play equipment was being painted this week.  The contractor had been refused access to water supplies by the VHMC.

Work had started on the new surface at the entrance to Cliff Field.

Volunteers from the sailing Club had asked for £25.00 to spend on bulbs for the beds at Meeting Lane.  This was AGREED.
Burial Ground Cllr Bailey read a letter of thanks from Mrs Neason for the works that had been carried out to protect and encourage the memorial Oak tree in the cemetery.


Environment
Cllr Eastley had reminded Cllr Hughes of the need to clear the highway gullies at Pretty Corner.
Travel and Transport  No report
Twinning
No report
Village Hall
Cllr Mrs Scott reported that the VHMC were now offering the Village hall as a wedding venue.  There was a long lead time for weddings and this meant that the Village hall would not be available to local organisations.  It also posed extra parking problems and confusion if there was also a wedding at the Church.
RESOLVED: that the VHMC be requested to give their long-term view of arrangements for weddings and the knock-on effect of these in the Village.
Youth Club
Cllr Mrs Beatty reported that last week saw the first youth club sessions after the summer break. Usually on the first junior session back whilst school is still closed attendance is very poor so we were pleasantly surprised to have 27 juniors in attendance. The senior session saw 23 members attend the highest number for some time. 

Last Friday saw 28 senior members attending and the hall was decorated with good luck banners by Lauren and Louisa to give our eldest member Connor Breslan a send-off before he joins the army on Tuesday. A cake was also presented to Connor with his picture on and shared amongst the members. The evening finished with most of the members dancing to some real party music. All in all the evening was amazing and it made everyone feel very proud to see so many members having such a great time.

The Youth Club had applied for grants from the Gibbins Trust and the Norman Trust.

Mr Mingo had asked if a bolt could be put on the games room side of the new door to prevent the doors being pulled open from the main hall and thus prevent unauthorised access.

The Clerk also suggested that the front of the stage could be repaired at the same time.

RESOLVED: that the work be put in hand. Cllr Acca declared an interest in this matter and took no part in the discussion.



	147
	Matters raised by other Councillors

Cllr Longhurst reported that there were to be major cuts to public transport subsidies and this would affect the bus services serving the Parish. RESOLVED: that this be included on the agenda for the second meeting in October

Cllr Longhurst asked if EDDC could be chased about their offer to hand over the Underhill car park.

Cllr Acca reported that there had been sewage flowing down Burgmanns Hill last week. 

Cllr Carter reported a telephone call about this as a possible water leak.

Cllr Mrs Scott reported that the bin at The Rag was being used to dispose of recyclable household waste including food waste.  It was AGREED that an article should go in the Herald about this.

Mrs Rogers reported that she was meeting Officers from EDDC to discuss the problems of parking in Glebe Close.




The meeting finished at 9.40pm
Chairman
